

## CONGRESSIONAL HISPANIC CAUCUS

## Joaquin Castro | Chairman 116<sup>TH</sup> CONGRESS

March 3, 2020

The Honorable Chad F. Wolf Acting Secretary U.S. Department of Homeland Security Washington, DC 20528

Dear Acting Secretary Wolf,

We write to you today expressing our concerns with the recent death of 32-year-old United States citizen, James Paul Markowitz, while in Customs and Border Protection (CBP) custody. It is our understanding that Mr. Markowitz passed away on Tuesday, February 4<sup>th</sup> after he was accused and arrested by CBP agents as a suspect in an "alien smuggling incident." Upon his arrest, Mr. Markowitz was taken to the Brackettville, TX station to be processed. According to reports, it was during this time that he began to show signs of distress, and EMT-certified agents gave him first aid and called local emergency medical services as his conditioned worsened. The EMS arrived 40 minutes after the call and transferred Mr. Markowitz to a nearby hospital, where he was pronounced dead shortly after.

We remain troubled twenty-eight days after the death of James Paul Markowitz without any further details or relevant information to his case from headquarters at the Department of Homeland Security (DHS), or any of its components.<sup>2</sup> CBP will continue to face warranted criticism and questions over its handling of migrants and citizens in custody following the repeated fatalities under this administration's watch.<sup>3</sup> This unacceptable pattern of systematic failures resulting in tragedies has permanently damaged the trust of the public by failing to care for the well-being of those in their custody – in this instance, a United States citizen.

Below are questions and concerns we have regarding the death of U.S. citizen, James Paul Markowitz. We ask that DHS answer each of these questions as permitted under federal health regulations by March 15, 2020:

- What specific signs of distress or preliminary causes of death did Mr. Markowitz exhibit around 6:00 p.m. on February 4<sup>th</sup>, 2020?
- 2. Did Mr. Markowitz ask for medical attention before CBP agents deemed it necessary to perform first-aid?
- 3. What help did Mr. Markowitz receive during the 40 minutes it took for EMT to arrive to the Brackettville Station?
- 4. How many hours did it take for Mr. Markowitz to be taken to the hospital?
- 5. Were family members contacted as soon as signs of serious distress were exhibited by Mr. Markowitz?

It is our duty as members of congress to provide oversight, and note transparency, or rather a lack thereof when we see it. We look forward to hearing back from you soon and working together to assure that we put an end to these unnecessary casualties in CBP custody.

Sincerely,

oagain Castro

Congressional Hispanic Caucus

Linda T. Sanchez

Chairwoman

Congressional Hispanic Caucus

Immigration and Border Issues Task Force

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> https://apnews.com/58241c2a96e5c5bdb80376ef0c1bd755

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> https://www.cbp.gov/newsroom/speeches-and-statements/cbp-statement-regarding-death-us-citizen

https://www.enn.com/2020/01/28/politics/immigration-and-customs-enforcement-death-custody/index.html